

Statement before the United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations on "Shared Threats: Indo-Pacific Alliances and Burden Sharing in Today's Geopolitical Environment"

Burden Sharing in the Indo-Pacific: Recommendations for U.S. Defense Policy

Dr. Oriana Skylar Mastro

Center Fellow, Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies Courtesy Assistant Professor of Political Science Stanford University Nonresident Scholar, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

March 26, 2025

The views expressed in this testimony are the author's alone and do not represent those of any of the organizations with which the author is, or has been, affiliated. The author would like to thank Hrishita Badu for her excellent research assistance.

Chairman Risch, Ranking Member Shaheen, and esteemed members of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to present my views on how to best approach alliance burden sharing in the Indo-Pacific to ensure the United States is best position to protect its interests there. In this testimony, I will present what types of allied support would be the most strategically consequential for U.S. ability to deter Chinese aggression and how the United States can best encourage greater support from its allies and partners in the Indo-Pacific.

Introduction

The Trump administration has recently called for a reassessment of alliance burden sharing, ostensibly to reduce the price tag of U.S. defense commitments.¹ Currently, the United States spends around 3.4 percent of its GDP on defense, which is around \$916 billion (around \$850 billion was requested for FY2025), with about \$9.1 billion allocated to the Indo-Pacific through the Pacific Deterrence Initiative (around \$9.9 billion requested for FY2025 PDI).² U.S. allies and partners spend less: below is a chart on spending as a percent of GDP from 2018-2024.



Fig 1: Military spending as a share of GDP, 2018 to 2024, Author's creation³

In this testimony, I will argue that the changing strategic environment does require U.S. allies and partners to take on a greater portion of the burden of defense and deterrence, but that increasing their domestic expenditure is not the most impactful way. Moreover, there needs to be a recognition that the U.S. military presence in Asia is not for the defense of allies alone, or even mainly, but for the protection of U.S. interests and security. Given that the United States needs to convince allies to expand access, basing and overflight (ABO) for U.S. military forces in their countries, Washington needs to provide positive inducements, not threats, to convince countries to play a greater role in maintaining stability in the Indo-Pacific.

Benefits of the alliances

The U.S. alliance network is considered by most to be "one of the most enduring and successful elements of U.S. foreign policy since World War II."⁴ The benefits of alliances are not limited to military affairs; allies vote with the United States in international institutions, coordinate development assistance, and help each other become more prosperous through trade and

investment.⁵ The alliance relationships create significant economic benefits for the United States. A 2016 RAND report estimates that an 80 percent reduction in U.S. security commitments could save the U.S. defense budget \$126 billion per year but it would reduce U.S. trade in goods and services by \$577 billion per year.⁶ Security commitments also provide the U.S. with leverage in trade negotiations, as it has in the past with Korea and Australia.⁷

This system has allowed the U.S. military to maintain a global presence at a far cheaper cost than past great powers' strategies, such as the British colonial empire or the Soviet Union's repeatedly contested occupation of neighboring countries.⁸ These alliances are necessary for the global projection of military power, which is key to protection of U.S. interests abroad. Global power projection is arguably the central mission of the U.S. armed forces (after homeland defense). The National Defense Strategy and its precursor, the Quadrennial Defense Review, have addressed global power projection and protection in every published volume since the first in 1997.⁹ Operationally, this global focus is integrated into the distinctive missions of the different service branches.¹⁰ For example, of the five core missions of the U.S. Air Force—air superiority; global strike; rapid global mobility; intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR); and command and control—two are explicitly global while the remaining three are global in practice.¹¹

Let me be clear. No entity will protect U.S. interests better than the United States itself. U.S. interests and security are not something to outsource to another nation, let alone an adversarial one like China. I want to start this testimony therefore with an important premise: if our goal is peace through strength, we must recognize that allied support for U.S. military operations, activities and investments (OAI) are a critical source of that strength.

U.S. forces are in Asia to operate and respond to contingencies and crises important to the United States. The proximity of U.S. forces in Japan and South Korea shortens logistical supply lines, enabling quicker reactions to evolving security threats. Longer military response times would catastrophically increase strategic risks. The U.S. military presence also prevents nuclear proliferation by providing security assurances to Japan, Australia, and South Korea. Without U.S. forces deployed in Asia, these other countries will have incentives to develop independent nuclear programs, raising the risk of destabilizing arms races, conflict, and entrapment.

There is no doubt that if the United States alienates allies, the real winner will be Beijing.¹² The fact that Chinese discourse, behavior and capabilities are designed to undermine the U.S. alliance system in Asia alone tells us a lot about its benefits for the United States. Beijing has framed U.S. security ties with Japan, the Philippines, and other ASEAN countries as direct provocations or efforts to "contain" China, and seeks to dissuade these nations from aligning too closely with Washington.¹³ Xi Jinping has called for the end of the system multiple times as Beijing actively criticizes the U.S.-led alliance system as an outdated, "zero-sum," "exclusive" security model.¹⁴ The Chinese are leveraging the current Trump administration approach of "no money, no protection," to argue that U.S. commitments have gradually become little more than hollow political rhetoric.¹⁵ In parallel, Beijing advocates for an alternative vision for Asian security with its Belt and Road Initiative, which it argues is a "Key Pillar of the Global Community of Shared Future."¹⁶

In sum, alliances with Indo-Pacific countries benefit the United States. In the next section, I discuss the ways allies can contribute more that would be most beneficial for the United States. Please note that Taiwan is a unique case and will be discussed in a separate follow-on section.

Alliance Burden-Sharing

Burden-sharing in alliances is often framed in financial terms, but a broader perspective reveals that contributions can take many forms beyond defense spending. I argue instead that the United States should focus on getting 1) more expansive, flexible and permanent access, basing and overflight (ABO) in allied and partnered countries in the Indo-Pacific; and 2) greater influence in what allies invest in, to include greater support for U.S. military construction (milcon) and the development of certain niche military capabilities that complement, rather than duplicate, U.S. forces.

More flexible, extensive ABO. First, as I have written extensively elsewhere, to deter China from using force, especially over Taiwan, the United States needs to implement a denial strategy – that is, as Elbridge Colby has argued, the ability to deny China from achieving its goals through force. This means the United States must be able to bring mass into the theater of conflict quickly, without any advanced warning. The United States needs more forces forward, but also certain types of capabilities that are politically sensitive like strategic bombers, submarines, and anti-ship missiles. The United States also needs more flexibility in what it can do with those forces once there. For example, the U.S. policy should prioritize getting submarine tenders in Japan and the Philippines, permanent bomber bases in Australia and the Philippines, and anti-ship missile capabilities in the southwestern (SW) islands of Japan in addition to in the Philippines.

With respect to Japan, the United States also needs greater access to its southwestern island chain, and a political guarantee or clearer assurances on U.S. base access in a Taiwan contingency. Joint U.S.-Japan planning reportedly envisions deploying U.S. missile units and Marine littoral forces along the Nansei (southwest) Islands in the event of a Taiwan Strait crisis.¹⁷ However, under current alliance arrangements, the use of U.S. bases in Japan for operations not directly tied to Japan's defense is subject to Tokyo's consent as a 1960 exchange of notes requires "prior consultation" before U.S. forces in Japan conduct combat operations abroad, which means access during a Taiwan emergency is not automatically guaranteed.¹⁸ The United States also needs to renegotiate the relocation of Marines from Okinawa to Futenma, an agreement signed 30 years ago which did not take into account the rise of China and the consequent changed security environment.¹⁹ A significant reconsideration of this agreement is necessary, as Okinawa hosts over half of the approximately 50,000 U.S. troops in Japan and its bases are viewed as a key forward 'bulwark' against China's expanding military presence in the region.²⁰

With respect to South Korea, Seoul needs to finally agree to strategic flexibility - the notion that the United States would be allowed to use its forces on the peninsula for off-peninsula contingencies (i.e. against China). South Korea is geographically closer to mainland China and almost as close to Taiwan as Japan and hosts fifteen U.S. military bases and about 28,500 U.S. personnel. Using U.S. bases and South Korean military infrastructure, such as Camp Humphreys (the largest overseas American military base), the U.S. can improve the operational flexibility of its forces during a Taiwan crisis.

Lastly, the United States needs permanent basing in the Philippines, especially for naval and air forces. The current system of rotational forces is more expensive than basing troops permanently.²¹ Moreover, the United States is reluctant to invest in the military construction of bases without some political reliability of its ability to use them in the time of conflict, thereby

rendering the current arraignments far less strategically useful. By mid-2024, total U.S. commitments reached around \$210 million for EDCA (including a fresh \$128 million package covering projects at 7 of the 9 sites).²² However, it remains a challenge to translate paper funding into concrete facilities on the ground. Both sides acknowledge that progress was "minimal" for six years and only recently accelerated.²³

Smart defense investments. It is more important for the United States to convince allies and partners to spend on the right things than to just spend more. U.S. could encourage two types of spending in particular. First, to contribute more to costs of U.S. military construction. From 2016 through 2019, the Department of Defense spent roughly \$20.9 billion in Japan and \$13.4 billion in South Korea to pay military salaries, construct facilities, and perform maintenance. The governments of Japan and South Korea also provided \$12.6 billion and \$5.8 billion, respectively, to support the U.S. presence during the same period.²⁴ South Korea should contribute more to these costs. The Philippine government is more cash-strapped compared to the U.S. or other allies, and given U.S. need for a more permanent presence, requesting greater financial contributions toward the U.S. presence is not advisable. Under EDCA, the Philippines already does not charge the U.S. rent for use of its bases, and in fact it shoulders some operating costs. Australia already shares the costs of the U.S. military rotation based in Australia's Northern Territory (exact cost split is not publicly disclosed) but Australia could allow greater U.S. access to existing Australian bases and contribute to upgrades needed to accommodate greater U.S. presence.²⁵

Allied defense investment decisions could also be geared to better support U.S. defense industry. There has been progress in this area. In early 2023, the U.S. and Japan signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for Research, Development, Test, and Evaluation Projects (RDT&E) and a Security of Supply Arrangement (SOSA).²⁶ This collaboration was further solidified by an announcement of a cooperative development program for the Glide-Phase Interceptor (GPI) in August 2023, building on past cooperative successes in missile defense, including the joint development of a hypersonic missile defense system, that emphasizes balanced workshare and industry collaboration.²⁷ Additionally, in December 2023, Japan strengthened these efforts by relaxing its defense export regulations to allow the export of Patriot missiles to the U.S., which are manufactured under a U.S. license in Japan. In June 2024, the U.S.-Japan Defense Industrial Cooperation, Acquisition, and Sustainment (DICAS) Forum was organized to leverage their respective industrial bases to address the demand for critical capabilities and maintaining long-term readiness and initial activities have focused on forming working groups to address procurement and support issues critical to regional security operations such as ship and aircraft repair, supply chain support, and the coproduction of advanced missiles.²⁸ Moreover, the Collaborative Combat Aircraft (CCA) program discussed with Japan aims to develop uncrewed air systems, incorporate AI technology, and engage in international symposiums.²⁹

A prime example of expanded defense cooperation can be found in AUKUS, in which Australia will purchase up to 3 U.S. Virginia-class attack submarines in the 2030s and later build a new "SSN-AUKUS" submarine with British design and American technology.³⁰ In addition, AUKUS Pillar II centers on collaborative development of advanced technologies among the three countries and has the potential to significantly accelerate innovation. As part of it, Australia is making a significant investment in the U.S. submarine industrial base, with a \$500 million installment made in the first week of February 2025, toward its pledged \$3 billion contribution, ahead of Deputy Prime Minister Marles' meeting with Secretary Hegseth.³¹ It is also fostering collaboration on AI, hypersonic missiles, quantum tech, and undersea drones.

Japan and Australia have also signed a Reciprocal Access Agreement (RAA) (entered into force in 2023) to facilitate greater military deployments and exercises between those two nations.³² Similar agreements must be explored between other regional U.S. allies, such as the Philippines for more effective cooperation.

The Guided Weapons and Explosive Ordnance (GWEO) enterprise is another opportunity for Australia and the United States to deepen their defense industrial partnership and reinforce deterrence in the Indo-Pacific. As both countries face an urgent need to expand their stocks of maritime strike and air defense missiles, collaborating through GWEO can boost joint operational effectiveness, foster long-term sustainment partnerships, and improve overall interoperability. Instead of duplicating complex weapons development efforts, Australia would benefit more by co-investing in and acquiring proven long-range munitions from the United States and Australian firms can also play a valuable role in relieving pressure on U.S. supply chains by producing key components that are currently in short supply, such as solid rocket motors.³³

Moreover, allies could prioritize the research, development and production of critical capabilities like anti-ship intermediate-range ballistic missiles (IRBMs). There might be no more important capability for the United States to develop and deploy into the theater than intermediate range anti-ship ballistic missiles. This should be the #1 priority of the U.S. defense industry, and finding locations in the AOR to deploy them a close second. This is key to deny China's taking of Taiwan by force; a fact recognized in Beijing. Indeed, Wang Yi in March 2025 noted that China would "firmly oppose" any such plans, but also that countries in the region would not welcome it.³⁴

The United States should also try to encourage allies to invest in capabilities that complement instead of duplicate U.S. capabilities. The Japanese government has approved three new security documents which increase the development of standoff capabilities, integrated missile and air defenses, and unmanned vehicles to assist in intelligence gathering and combat support roles.³⁵ AUKUS Pillar II is another instance that seeks to leverage the distinct innovation strengths of the AUKUS nations to expand market opportunities for U.S. and allied defense industries while minimizing redundancy in research and development.³⁶ Similarly, South Korea can be a valuable critical technology partner to the United States, offering significant contributions in advanced tech development that would bring mutual benefits to both countries.³⁷ As a global leader in fields such as semiconductors, shipbuilding, and consumer electronics, South Korea is well-positioned to complement U.S. strengths and help strengthen shared supply chain resilience, innovation capacity, and strategic competitiveness. South Korea's advanced defense and shipbuilding industries offer the U.S. a strategic opportunity to strengthen its industrial base and reduce reliance on Chinese commercial ships and components, with expanded cooperation-from sourcing parts to full coproduction-helping address both economic and security needs amid ongoing delays in U.S. shipbuilding.³⁸

Our allies will make sovereign decisions for their sovereign defense. In some case that might duplicate U.S. military capabilities inefficiently, leading to fragmented and misaligned defense strategies. But we should make every effort – through strategic consultations, sharing intelligence assessments, and coordinated contingency planning – to work towards a rational collective effort to build complementary capabilities wherever possible.

Mission burden sharing. Lastly, the allies and partners need to invest in the appropriate capabilities to take over certain deterrence and defense requirements during times of crisis or

conflict to free U.S. resources to fight and win a war with China if that proves necessary. Specifically, South Korea needs to be better positioned to take on greater responsibilities and resources to counter North Korea's hostility during potential conflicts involving Taiwan.³⁹ Additionally, by enhancing its self-defense capabilities particularly through expediting the transfer of wartime operational control (OPCON) from the U.S. to South Korea, the ROK military can gain greater independence and responsibility for national defense, which would further free up U.S. resources for potential redeployment to Taiwan. Japan needs to be prepared to deter conflict in the East China Sea. Both countries, though especially Japan, need to be appropriately integrated with U.S. forces so as to offer logistical support to U.S. forces engaged in any Taiwan-related operations. Australia would need to take on a greater burden of exercising military dominance over key Southeast Asian chokepoints. Effective burdensharing should also involve cooperation, joint threat assessments, intelligence-sharing, and industrial collaboration—all elements that strengthen deterrence and defense without imposing rigid financial ceilings.

Recognizing that the United States cannot do it all, we should also welcome efforts by our allies to cooperate among themselves, without U.S. involvement. For instance, Japan and Australia could increase their defense engagement with Southeast Asia through joint military training, capacity-building exercises, and defense equipment cooperation with regional allies. Allies also need to be open to greater alliance integration, as it strengthens coordination among partners. By establishing joint military bases and promoting peacetime military coordination and troop interoperability programs, allies can make way for more seamless joint operations in potential future conflicts. Such integration not only boosts the likelihood of alliance members fulfilling their commitments during conflicts but they could also signal their shared interests to potential adversaries.⁴⁰ They could also benefit from joint trainings during peacetime, improved interoperability, and sometimes the adoption of standardized equipment, which streamlines logistics.⁴¹ For instance, the U.S. handles its alliances with Tokyo and Seoul separately, and the three have only recently signed the "Memorandum of Cooperation on the Trilateral Security Cooperation Framework," which while a good initiative, is not legally binding.⁴² While ad-hoc negotiations remain an option, they could be costly, making coalitionbuilding in a crisis more challenging and time-consuming for the United States.⁴³

Best Way to Encourage "Burden Sharing"

So far, I have suggested in this testimony that there are more strategically impactful ways to burden share beyond increases in GDP. The second main point I would like to highlight is that there are better ways to achieve those goals than to publicly criticize allies and demand it.

Making U.S. commitments to allies conditional on paying more for defense both reduces the benefits that other states expect to glean from the relationship and raises their fears of abandonment by the United States. Moreover, to achieve the types of burden sharing I lay out in the beginning of my testimony, the United States needs to offer more than security protections – development assistance, political support, technological cooperation, economic benefits, humanitarian aid and disaster relief – are often more impactful. While threatening abandonment of NATO allies might be effective in encouraging greater burden sharing there, it will not be the case with most partners in the Indo-Pacific. This is because the threat from China or North Korea is not so direct for many, and the benefits of a positive relationship with Beijing are large. Specifically, the expected cost in terms of defense is not as large as it was to ally with Europe during the Cold War, as China has no intention of occupying any of these countries (Except for Taiwan). The U.S. has explicit treaty commitments to South Korea,

Japan, the Philippines, Australia, and Thailand and an implicit one to Taiwan. China threatens all these actors, but for most, the threat is indirect – that China will either strike them if they support US military operations, or that China will seize small uninhabited islands like the Senkakus, that China will exert influence from afar, by threatening their maritime approaches or exclusive economic zones. Only Taiwan faces the threat of territorial conquest. This means that the benefits for many allies of U.S. security guarantees are limited–and the costs potentially high enough to outweigh the risks. That is especially the case for countries in Southeast Asia like Singapore, Indonesia, Malaysia or in the second island chain like Palau or the Federated States of Micronesia. Moreover, these countries benefit significantly from their economic relationships with Beijing.

Since 2013, China has consistently been Singapore's largest trading partner for 11 years, and among the ASEAN countries, Singapore ranks as China's fifth-largest trading partner. In 2023, bilateral trade between China and Singapore reached a value of US\$108.39 billion, whereas, total trade value between the United States and Singapore in 2023 was \$76.1 billion.⁴⁴ Similarly, the total trade between China and Malaysia in 2023 was approximately \$145.3 billion more than double the US\$63.8 billion in Malaysia-U.S. trade.⁴⁵ With Indonesia, the pattern was the same, China's trade volume reached US\$133.4 billion in 2023, while trade with the United States totaled just US\$38.9 billion.⁴⁶ More globally, approximately 70 percent of global economies engage in more trade with China than with the United States, with over half of these economies trading twice as much with China as they do with the U.S.⁴⁷

Between 2015 and 2021, China's development aid to Southeast Asian countries averaged about \$5.5 billion annually.⁴⁸ In a broader context, from 2013 to 2018, China provided a total foreign aid of 270.2 billion RMB, equivalent to around \$42 billion based on average exchange rates during that period. Due to the lack of transparency in China's reporting of its foreign aid and its historical preference for providing development finance primarily as loans rather than grants, it will be unclear exactly how much China will leverage its aid and grants following a reduction in U.S. contributions. However, China most definitely will intensify its existing engagement strategies such as enhancing the public-private "Health Silk Road" initiative, expanding aid-like training for civilian government and security officials, and taking a more prominent role in South-South cooperation, especially in areas involving emergencies and conflicts.⁴⁹

If the United States is too forceful with the allies and partners, it could backfire. For some countries, like Singapore or the Philippines, if you force them to pick a side, you might not like which side they pick. A professor at the PLA Rocket Force Command College points out tensions between the U.S. and its allies, highlighting that the U.S. is not in an easy position: "Decades of history have shown that when faced with disagreements with its allies, the U.S., aside from issuing criticism and pushing forward its own policies, often has few effective solutions. Although the U.S. possesses overwhelming power compared to its allies, this power does not always translate into influence."⁵⁰ Again, the United States needs ABO in the region to protect U.S. security and interests – if we lose that, our security, political and economic interests will be at the whim of Beijing. The United States would lose all means of deterring Chinese aggression in the region as well as against the U.S. homeland, and we would have to follow rules of economic engagement that are favorable to Chinese companies over others.

Second, a strategy of forced burden sharing could cause allies to seek greater strategic autonomy (a trend already visible in Europe), reducing U.S. influence over the strategic decisions there. The fact that allies are reliant on the United States also enhances U.S. power

and influence in the region. Experts agree that this presence not only deters adversaries but also prevents allies from taking rash actions. For example, it influenced South Korea's measured response to North Korea's 2010 attack on a South Korean naval vessel.⁵¹

Third, the public nature of U.S. demands makes it harder for U.S. allies —all democracies—to concede to the United States. These countries need public support for any defense policies, from increased spending to closer defense coordination with U.S. forces. For instance, American statements usually refer to "EDCA sites," but Manila calls them "Agreed Locations" on Philippine bases, to try and assure the public and the option that no bases are being given over to the U.S.⁵² This semantic distinction is important domestically for Marcos to argue he is not violating the constitution or sovereignty. For permanent basing in the Philippines, like the United States enjoyed in the 1990s at Naval Base Subic Bay and Clark Air Base, there needs to be an agreement approved by the Philippine parliament. Allowing some ambiguity about which country provides the support could be helpful. This might be when the Philippines military spokesperson said that the U.S. spent almost \$82 million on 21 projects on those five bases, while the U.S. INDOPACOM spokesperson, stated that the U.S. spent only \$56.8 million on 14 projects in five EDCA sites in the Philippines from 2014 to 2023.⁵³ To date there has been domestic pushback in the Philippines: former President Duterte and others opposed to U.S. military presence have criticized EDCA's expansion.⁵⁴ So far, Marcos Jr. has overcome these voices, with strong public support for the U.S. alliance. But to smooth things, Washington should increase economic investments around EDCA locations and emphasize humanitarian and disaster relief uses of the sites.

Similarly, the Australian government avoids the term "base" and instead refers to U.S. military presence as "rotational forces," which reflects a bipartisan policy of no foreign bases on Australian soil. Allowing this largely semantic difference likely creates the situation in which the majority of Australians (57 percent) appear comfortable with U.S. basing. Moreover, in Japan's case, the Okinawa prefectural government led by current Governor Denny Tamaki staunchly opposes constructing the new Henoko base and demand a reduction of U.S. troop presence. In 2019, a local referendum saw over 70 percent of Okinawan voters reject the Henoko relocation plan.⁵⁵ Governor Tamaki, elected and re-elected on anti-base platforms, has used every administrative tool to impede construction at Henoko, including refusing permits for landfill work, rescinding previous approvals, and filing numerous lawsuits against Tokyo's decisions but the Japanese central government, supported by court rulings, has overridden Okinawa's objections.⁵⁶

In sum, to achieve greater alliance burden sharing, the U.S. should focus on offering incentives coupled with privately communicating that greater support of the United States is also needed for domestic and strategic reasons.

Taiwan

So far, I have argued that the United States should encourage greater alliance burden sharing, but in a way and of a type different than publicly demanding greater defense spending. The situation with Taiwan, however, is strategically different from the other allies and partners and therefore burden sharing should take on a different form.

While the United States should still try to make any discussions of burden sharing with Taiwan private, it is the case that the United States must demand more from Taiwan. This is an entity

that faces the real and acute threat of invasion by the PRC. If Taiwan expects the U.S. to help in a conflict, thereby risking major war with China, Taiwan does need to contribute more to deterring the war, and prevailing if that proves necessary.

First, on defense spending. While U.S. military power has deterred China to date from using force, the U.S. conventional deterrent has eroded. Specifically, the fait accompli scenario in which China takes Taiwan in 3-4 weeks before U.S. forces can come to Taiwan's aid is becoming increasingly tempting for Beijing. China has spent decades modernizing its military, with the final steps of honing command and control and logistics currently underway. Once those issues are finalized, likely in the next 3-4 years, the PLA will communicate to Xi Jinping that it's ready to take Taiwan by force.

While I have argued for significant U.S. force posture changes to convince Beijing such a quick move is unlikely to succeed, the truth is most of those efforts, especially in force development, take years if not decades. The best near-term solution is that Taiwan develops the capability to hold off a Chinese landing for 30 days. Note, given the serious imbalance of power between Taiwan and mainland China, Taipei will never be able to defend itself completely without U.S. assistance. There is no scenario in which Taiwan wins a war against China without direct U.S. military intervention. However, Taipei's ability to hold off long enough for U.S. forces to arrive in mass in theater is the heart of deterrence against China.

In other words, Taiwan must not only procure the right weapons, but enough of them, to forestall a Chinese landing. This takes more than the approximately 2.45 percent of its GDP to defense in 2025. The Taiwan economy might not be able to sustain 10 percent (and given that Taiwan's total government spending accounts for only 13.70 percent of GDP that is even harder) but Taiwan needs to do more.⁵⁷ And more to increase its overall government spending. Israel is often cited as a model for Taiwan, but its government spending consistently ranged from 36 percent to 44 percent of GDP between 2018 and 2024, significantly higher than Taiwan's 13.70 percent. This disparity underscores Taiwan's fiscal limitations in adopting a similar defense strategy.

But at the very least, as a symbolic gesture, Taiwan should spend at least the same amount as the United States on defense—currently 3.4 percent of GDP. The U.S. is reported to provide \$571.3 million in direct defense support to Taiwan and that the potential sale to the island would be of worth \$265 million in military equipment, which is only a fraction of America's total military budget.⁵⁸ Moreover, the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023 (NDAA) stipulates that grant assistance to Taiwan can be up to \$2 billion, and military finance loans cannot exceed \$2 billion from 2023 to 2027.⁵⁹ If we take 2023 as an example and assume the maximum yearly allotment is spent in 2023, then \$2 billion in grants to Taiwan would constitute 0.007 percent of the total U.S. GDP or seven one-thousandths.⁶⁰

Apart from increasing their defense spending, Taiwan also needs to buy the right weapons from the United States. Taiwan has recognized the necessity of acquiring appropriate defense systems to deter potential threats from China, and in recent years, it has shifted its focus towards asymmetric warfare capabilities, such as coastal defense cruise missiles and HIMARS rockets, moving away from more traditional, high-cost platforms like submarines.⁶¹ Taiwan is also planning to propose a special defense budget that prioritizes precision ammunition, air-defense upgrades, command and control systems, equipment for the reserve forces, and anti-drone technology.⁶² However, there have been delays in the delivery of previously ordered weapons packages from 2019, which included 250 Stinger missiles and are not expected to be

fully delivered until at least 2026.⁶³ Moreover, while splurging on high-profile items like the F-35 may offer a visually impressive spectacle, these jets could become costly losses in a real conflict.⁶⁴ Instead, Taiwan should persist in acquiring large quantities of anti-air, anti-armor, and anti-ship missiles, weapons that provide more value in Taiwan's defense scenario, and the U.S. should prioritize the speedy and reliable delivery of these crucial weapon systems.

Therefore, increases in Taiwan defense spending are less about fiscal burden sharing, and more about the unique role of Taiwan in creating a deterrent against Chinese use of force and the political need for Taipei to show seriousness about its defense if American lives are going to be sacrificed for its defense.

Conclusion

In conclusion, in this testimony, I have argued that while greater alliance burden sharing is necessary given the strategic threat environment in the Indo-Pacific, increasing allied defense spending alone is neither the most impactful nor the most strategic path forward. Instead, Washington should prioritize obtaining broader, more flexible access, basing, and overflight rights across the region, and encourage targeted investments in capabilities that directly support U.S. operational goals, such as missile infrastructure, submarine capabilities and components, and complementary defense production. It is also equally important to pursue strategies that can deeper mission integration and political alignment among allies, especially in preparing for contingencies like a conflict over Taiwan. In such a scenario, joint planning, logistical support, and shared responsibilities with allies and partners could prove decisive.

The United States should offer positive incentives in the economic, strategic, and diplomatic areas rather than threats or public demands, which risk alienating partners and reducing cooperation. I have also highlighted the unique role of Taiwan. Unlike other allies, it faces a real and imminent threat of invasion, and thus has a responsibility to invest more in its own defense. This investment is necessary not only to enhance deterrence but also to politically justify the immense risks the United States would undertake on its behalf should it be invaded by force.

The U.S. military also needs consistency in budgeting and planning to execute its Indo-Pacific military strategy. The frequent use of Continuing Resolutions (CRs) and last-minute funding deals in Congress has direct, negative impacts on Indo-Pacific posture planning and military construction, as senior defense leaders have repeatedly warned. A CR essentially hits "pause" on new defense initiatives and for the Indo-Pacific, that means new construction of bases, airfields, radars, and other infrastructure cannot begin under it.⁶⁵

Also to create the more effective U.S. force posture in the Indo-Pacific, INDOPACOM cannot rely on the services to invest in the more useful capabilities. INDOPACOM needs leverage and authorities and appropriations to force the issue—something Congress has provided but needs to provide that continued support. Congress has enacted measures such as the Indo-Pacific Security Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2024, which allocates \$8.12 billion to enhance deterrence against regional threats, including a specific provision of \$3.3 billion dedicated to developing submarine infrastructure. Sustained legislative support is more than important now to empower INDOPACOM with the leverage required to effectively implement these initiatives.⁶⁶ One model to consider is giving the INDOPACOM Commander more direct control over a pool of resources dedicated to regional needs. For example, expanding the PDI into a truly flexible fund (similar to how the European Deterrence Initiative allowed EUCOM

to rapidly enhance posture after 2014).⁶⁷

Lastly, it goes without saying that convincing countries to support the United States requires the full use of all aspects of national power. The recent dissolution of key agencies such as the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) and the U.S. Agency for Global Media (USAGM), which oversees Voice of America (VOA)—important and relatively inexpensive tools of U.S. power and influence—make the job of projecting the United States' power much harder. This move not only reduces U.S. influence but also provides strategic opportunities for competitors like China to expand their presence and influence unopposed. China, for instance, has been actively expanding its global media footprint, intensifying its influence efforts in various countries through state-sponsored outlets like CGTN and Xinhua, content-sharing agreements, and strategic media partnerships.⁶⁸ The absence of robust U.S. counterparts risks ceding influence to authoritarian narratives and undermining American credibility abroad. I hope, pending appropriate reviews into governmental waste, fraud, and abuse, that support and funding for these tools resume in the future.

https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2024-04/2404_fs_milex_2023.pdf; Dan Grazier, Julia Gledhill, and Geoff Wilson, "Current Defense Plans Require Unsustainable Future Spending," *Defense Policy & Posture, Stimson Center*, July 16, 2024, accessed March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.stimson.org/2024/current-defense-plans-require-unsustainable-future-spending/;</u> "Fact Sheet: Department of Defense Concludes Decisive Year in the Indo-Pacific Region," U.S. Department of Defense, December 23, 2027, accessed March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3626886/fact-sheet-department-of-defense-concludes</u>

¹ For example, Elbridge Colby, during his recent Senate Armed Services Committee confirmation hearing for the position of Under Secretary of Defense for Policy, called upon Australia, Japan, NATO, and most notably Taiwan (to 10% of its GDP), to increase their defense expenditures "Full Transcript," U.S. Senate Armed Services Committee, March 04, 2025, accessed March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/30425fulltranscript.pdf</u>.

² Nan Tian, Diego Lopes Da Silva, Xiao Liang, and Lorenzo Scarazzato, *Trends in World Military Expenditure,* 2023 (Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, April 2024), accessed March 21, 2025,

decisive-year-in-the-indo-pacific-re/; "FY2025 Pacific Deterrence Initiative," U.S. Department of Defense Comptroller, March 2024, accessed March 21, 2025,

https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2025/FY2025_Pacific_Deterrence_Initiativ e.pdf.

³ Data from 2018-2023, "Military Expenditure Database, 1949–2023," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex</u>. For 2024 data, Marcus Hellyer, "Australia Can't Easily Lift Defence Spending to a Trump-Satisfying Level," *The Strategist*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, February 20, 2024, accessed March 21, 2025,

https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/australia-cant-easily-lift-defence-spending-to-a-trump-satisfying-level; "Military Expenditures – Country Comparison," *The World Factbook*, Central Intelligence Agency, accessed March 21, 2025, <u>https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/field/military-expenditures/country-comparison/;</u> "World Economic Outlook Data Mapper: Gross Domestic Product, Current Prices," International Monetary Fund, accessed March 21, 2025,

https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDPD@WEO/THA/VNM/SGP/MYS/PHL; "Economic Capability," *Asia Power Index*, Lowy Institute 2024, accessed March 21, 2025,

https://power.lowyinstitute.org/data/economic-capability/; "Top 15 Countries by GDP in 2024," Safeguard Global, accessed March 21, 2025, https://globalpeoservices.com/top-15-countries-by-gdp-in-2024/; "Interactive: Global Defence Spending in 2024," *The Military Balance 2025*, International Institute for Strategic Studies, accessed March 21, 2025, https://www.iiss.org/publications/the-military-balance/2025/interactive-global-defence-spending-in-2024/.

 ⁴ Lindsey W. Ford and James Goldgeier, "Retooling America's Alliances to Manage the China Challenge," Brookings Institution, 2021, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/retooling-americas-alliances-to-manage-the-china-challenge/</u>.
⁵ Harry Bliss and Bruce Russett, "Democratic Trading Partners: The Liberal Connection, 1962-1989," *The*

⁵ Harry Bliss and Bruce Russett, "Democratic Trading Partners: The Liberal Connection, 1962-1989," *The Journal of Politics* 60, no. 4 (1998): 1126–1147; Mira Rapp-Hooper, *Shields of the Republic* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2020); G. John Ikenberry, "Liberalism and Empire: Logics of Order in the American Unipolar Age," *Review of International Studies* 30, no. 4 (2004): 609–630. For a review of allU.S.alliance commitments, see Brett Leeds et al., "Alliance Treaty Obligations and Provisions, 1815-1944," *International*

Interactions 28, no. 3 (2002): 237-260.

⁶ Daniel Egel, Adam R. Grissom, John P. Godges, Jennifer Kavanagh, Howard J. Shatz, "Economic Benefits of U.S. Overseas Security Commitments Could Far Outweigh Costs," RAND Corporation, September 22, 2016, accessed March 21, 2025, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research briefs/RB9912.html; Joanne Gowa, Allies, Adversaries, and International Trade (Princeton University Press, 1994), 6.

⁷ In the case of South Korea, officials noted that the country's desire to strengthen its security ties with the U.S. made it more flexible on key trade issues, including labor, environmental, and auto industry regulations. Stephen G. Brooks, G. John Ikenberry, and William C. Wohlforth, "Don't Come Home, America: The Case Against Retrenchment," International Security, Vol. 37, No. 3, 2013, 44.

⁸ Rapp-Hooper, Shields of the Republic; Fareed Zakaria, The Post-American World (New York: W.W. Norton & Co., 2007), 178.

⁹ "Quadrennial Defense Review," Historical Office of the Secretary of Defense,

https://history.defense.gov/Historical-Sources/Quadrennial-Defense-Review/.

¹⁰ "Summary of the National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," U.S. Department of Defense,

https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf. ¹¹ Joshua Dewberry, "Air Force Unveils New Mission Statement," *Air Force News*, April 8, 2021,

https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/2565837/air-force-unveils-new-mission-statement/.

¹² Ruan Jiaqi [阮佳琪], "U.S. Media Hype: Trump Turns America into an 'Untrustworthy Ally,' China Emerges

as the Biggest Winner [美媒炒作:特朗普让美国变成"失信盟友",中国是最大赢家]," Guancha [观察者网

J, Feburary 27, 2025, <u>https://news.sina.cn/gj/2025-02-27/detail-inemwynm8013785.d.html</u> ¹³ Adam P. Liff, "China and the US Alliance System." *The China Quarterly* 233 (2018): 137–65.

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741017000601.

¹⁴ Adam P. Liff, "China and the US Alliance System." The China Quarterly 233 (2018): 137-65. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0305741017000601.

¹⁵ Xu Bingjun [徐秉君], "How Did Trump's "America First" Policy Bully Its Allies? [特朗普"美国优先"政策

是如何欺凌盟友的?], Huayu Think Tank [华语智库], March 15, 2025,

https://www.163.com/dv/article/JOM6DABG0535W6KV.html

¹⁶ "At the press conference of the Third Session of the 14th National People's Congress, Wang Yi, Member of the Political Bureau of the CPC Central Committee and Minister of Foreign Affairs, answered questions from Chinese and foreign journalists regarding China's foreign policy and international relations [中共中央政治局委

员、外交部长王毅就中国外交政策和对外关系回答中外记者提问]." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the

People's Republic of China [中华人民共和国外交部], March 7, 2025,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202503/t20250307 11570443.shtml; "The Belt and Road Initiative: A Key Pillar of the Global Community of Shared Future," The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, October 2023, http://www.beltandroadforum.org/english/n101/2023/1010/c124-895.html. ¹⁷ "Japan, US Form Missile Plan in Case of Taiwan Emergency, Kyodo Says," *Reuters*, November 24, 2024,

https://www.reuters.com/world/japan-us-form-missile-plan-case-taiwan-emergency-kyodo-says-2024-11-24/. ¹⁸ Jeffrey W. Hornung, "What the United States Wants from Japan in Taiwan," RAND Corporation, May 10, 2021, https://www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/2021/05/what-the-united-states-wants-from-japan-in-taiwan.html.

¹⁹ This plan later augmented by a 2006 roadmap to transfer roughly 8,000 Marines from Okinawa to Guam has faced decades of delays amid local opposition. "U.S. Military Presence on Okinawa and Realignment to Guam," Congressional Research Service, June 14, 2017, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF10672.pdf.

²⁰ U.S. Military Presence on Okinawa and Realignment to Guam," Congressional Research Service, June 14, 2017, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF10672.pdf.

²¹ Chapter 8: Relative Costs of Overseas Basing and Rotational Presence, in Overseas Basing of U.S. Military Forces: An Assessment of Relative Costs and Strategic Benefits (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2013), 210-213.

²² Aaron-Matthew Lariosa, "U.S. Funding \$32M Upgrade to Air Base in the Philippines," U.S. Naval Institute News, August 9, 2024, https://news.usni.org/2024/08/09/u-s-funding-32m-upgrade-to-air-base-in-thephilippines.

²³Richard Javad Heydarian, "Coalition of the Unwilling: Resistance to Marcos Jr.'s EDCA Deal," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 26, 2023, https://amti.csis.org/coalition-of-the-unwilling-resistance-tomarcos-jr-s-edca-deal/.

²⁴ "Burden Sharing: Benefits and Costs Associated with the U.S. Military Presence in Japan and South Korea," GAO-21-270, Mar 17, 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-270.

²⁵ Tom Westbrook, "U.S. and Australia to share cost of Marines deployed in Darwin," *Reuters*, October 6, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/world/us-and-australia-to-share-cost-of-marines-deployed-in-darwinidUSKCN126066/.

²⁶ "DOD, Japan MOD Sign Technology and Security of Supply Arrangements," US Department of Defense, January 12, 2023, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Release/Release/Article/3267110/dod-japan-mod-sign-technology-and-security-of-supply-arrangements/</u>.

²⁷ "U.S. Department of Defense and Japan Ministry of Defense Press Release on the Commencement of Glide Phase Interceptor Cooperative Development," US Department of Defense, August 18, 2023, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3498431/us-department-of-defense-and-japan-</u> ministry-of-defense-press-release-on-the-com/.

²⁸ Tamayo Muto, "Japan, U.S. form working group for joint missile production," *Nikkei Asia*, June 11, 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Defense/Japan-U.S.-form-working-group-for-joint-missile-production.

²⁹ Gregg Rubinstein, "Cooperative Defense Acquisitions Strengthen U.S.-Japan Alliance," CSIS, January 30, 2025, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/cooperative-defense-acquisitions-strengthen-us-japan-alliance</u>.

³⁰ "Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Submarine (Pillar 1) Project: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, February 11, 2025,

https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/RL32418.pdf.

³¹ C. Todd Lopez, "Shared Challenges, AUKUS Partnership Top Topics as U.S., Australian Defense Leaders Meet for First Time, February 07, 2025, DOD News, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/4060571/shared-challenges-aukus-partnership-top-topics-as-us-australian-defense-leaders/</u>.

³² "Australia-Japan Reciprocal Access Agreement," Australian Government Defence, accessed March 21, 2025, https://www.defence.gov.au/defence-activities/programs-initiatives/australia-japan-reciprocal-access-agreement.
³³ Stacie Pettyjohn, "Aiming higher: Accelerating US-Australia cooperation on precision-guided weapons," United States Study Center, September 26, 2024, https://www.ussc.edu.au/accelerating-us-australia-cooperation-on-precision-guided-weapons.

³⁴ "At the press conference of the Third Session of the 14th National People's Congress, Wang Yi, Member of the Political Bureau of the CPC Central Committee and Minister of Foreign Affairs, answered questions from Chinese and foreign journalists regarding China's foreign policy and international relations [中共中央政治局委

员、外交部长王毅就中国外交政策和对外关系回答中外记者提问]," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the

People's Republic of China [中华人民共和国外交部], March 7, 2025,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202503/t20250307 11570443.shtml

³⁵ "Japan's Defense Budget Rising Toward NATO Target of 2% of GDP," *Nippon*, September 26, 2024, <u>https://www.nippon.com/en/japan-data/h02121/japan's-defense-budget-rising-toward-nato-target-of-2-of-gdp.html</u>.

³⁶ Anna Kim, "Accelerate AUKUS Pillar 2 to Lead in Emerging Technologies," *National Defense Magazine*, February 28, 2025, <u>https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2025/2/28/emerging-technology-</u>horizons-accelerate-aukus-pillar-2-to-lead-in-emerging-technologies.

³⁷ Chung Min Lee, "Building a New U.S.-Korea Technology Alliance: Strategies and Policies in an Entangled World," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 13, 2024,

https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/11/building-a-new-us-korea-technology-alliance-strategies-and-policies-in-an-entangled-world?lang=en.

³⁸ Hunter Slingbaum and Kaitlyn King, "Will South Korea's Defense Industry Boom Change U.S.-ROK Military Relations?," Stimson Center, August 19, 2024, <u>https://www.stimson.org/2024/will-south-koreas-defense-industry-boom-change-u-s-rok-military-relations/</u>.

 ³⁹ Oriana Skylar Mastro & Sungmin Cho (2022) How South Korea Can Contribute to the Defense of Taiwan, The Washington Quarterly, 45:3, 109-129, DOI: 10.1080/0163660X.2022.2126586.

⁴⁰ Brett Ashley Leeds, "Good to Know: The U.S. and its military alliances," Good Authority, August 14, 2024, <u>https://goodauthority.org/news/good-to-know-the-us-military-alliances-nato-defense/</u>.

⁴¹ Brett Ashley Leeds, "Good to Know: The U.S. and its military alliances," Good Authority, August 14, 2024, <u>https://goodauthority.org/news/good-to-know-the-us-military-alliances-nato-defense/</u>.

⁴² Rachel Minyoung Lee, "An Insurance Plan for Peace: Trilateral Security Pact Between South Korea, US, and Japan," Stimson Center, July 31, 2024, <u>https://www.stimson.org/2024/an-insurance-plan-for-peace-trilateral-security-pact-between-south-korea-us-and-japan/</u>.

⁴³ Hal Brands and Peter D. Feaver, "What Are America's Alliances Good For?," Parameters 47, no. 2 (2017), doi:10.55540/0031-1723.2928.

⁴⁴ "China-Singapore Economic Ties: Trade, Investment, and Opportunities," *China Briefing*, November 1, 2024, <u>https://www.china-briefing.com/news/china-singapore-economic-ties-trade-investment-and-opportunities/</u>;

"United States and Singapore Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025," <u>https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/usa/partner/sgp;</u> "China and Singapore Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025,"

https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/chn/partner/sgp.

⁴⁵ "United States and Malaysia Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025," https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/mys/partner/usa.; "China and Malaysia Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025,"https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/mys/partner/chn

⁴⁶ "China and Indonesia Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025," https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/idn/partner/chn; "United States and Indonesia Bilateral Trade 2023," Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), accessed March 24, 2025," https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/idn/partner/usa.

⁴⁷ Roland Rajah, Ahmed Albayrak, "China versus America on global trade," Lowy Institute, January 2025, http://interactives.lowyinstitute.org/features/china-versus-america-on-global-trade/.

⁴⁸ Sebastian Strangio, "China's Development Financing to Southeast Asia Declining, Report Says," The Diplomat, June 05, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/06/chinas-development-financing-to-southeast-asiadeclining-report-says/.

⁴⁹ Samantha Custer, Bryan Burgess, and Narayani Sritharan, Into the Breach: Will China Step Up as the U.S. Retreats on Global Development? Policy Brief, March 2025, Williamsburg, VA: AidData at William & Mary. ⁵⁰ Shao Yongling [邵永灵], "What should the U.S. do when its allies refuse to cooperate? The U.S. has outlined

five approaches, with the harshest being regime change [盟友不听话怎么办?美国列出5套方案,最狠的是

政权更迭]," Tencent [腾讯网], September 2, 2024, https://news.qq.com/rain/a/20240902A05OQ600

⁵¹ "Burden Sharing: Benefits and Costs Associated with the U.S. Military Presence in Japan and South Korea," GAO-21-270, Mar 17, 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-270.

⁵² Philippine Department of Foreign Affairs, "Q&A on the Enhanced Defense Cooperation Agreement" Archived April 3, 2023, at the Wayback Machine Official Gazette, April 28, 2014

https://www.officialgazette.gov.ph/2014/04/28/qna-on-the-enhanced-defense-cooperation-agreement/; U.S. Department of Defense. "Philippines, U.S. Announce Locations of Four New EDCA Sites." U.S. Department of Defense, April 3, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/article/3349257/philippines-usannounce-locations-of-four-new-edca-sites/; Gordon Arthur, "Philippines Grants US Five More EDCA Bases," Asian Military Review, June 19, 2024, https://www.asianmilitaryreview.com/2024/06/philippines-grants-usfive-more-edca-bases/.

⁵³ Leilani Chavez, "What's next for the US-Philippines basing agreement?," Defense News, February 05, 2024, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2024/02/05/whats-next-for-the-us-philippines-basingagreement/.

⁵⁴ Richard Javad Heydarian, "Coalition of the Unwilling? Resistance to Marcos Jr.'s EDCA Deal," AMTI Update, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 26, 2023, https://amti.csis.org/coalition-of-the-unwilling-resistance-to-marcos-jr-s-edca-deal/; The governor of Cagayan province openly campaigned against EDCA sites in his region, reflecting fears of becoming a target in a Taiwan conflict. Richard Javad Heydarian, "Coalition of the Unwilling? Resistance to Marcos Jr.'s EDCA Deal," AMTI Update, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 26, 2023, https://amti.csis.org/coalition-of-the-unwilling-resistance-to-marcos-jr-s-edca-deal/.

⁵⁵ Mayuko Ono and Tim Kelly, "Outnumbered and elderly, Okinawa protesters oppose U.S. military runway," Reuters, April 7, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/world/outnumbered-and-elderly-okinawa-protestersoppose-us-military-runway-idUSKCN1RF0KL/. 56 "Okinawa refuses to surrender to 'forcible' start of Henoko work, *The Asahi Shimbun*, January 11, 2024,

https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/15108210. ⁵⁷ "Department of Statistics," Ministry of Economic Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan), accessed March 21,

2025, https://www.moea.gov.tw/MNS/dos e/content/ContentLink.aspx?menu id=6748.

⁵⁸ "Taiwan targeted with more than \$836 million in U.S. defense spending," Indo-Pacific Defense Forum, December 28, 2024, https://ipdefenseforum.com/2024/12/taiwan-targeted-with-more-than-836-million-in-u-sdefense-spending/.

⁵⁹ House Resolution 117, U.S. House of Representatives, December 5, 2022, accessed March 21, 2025, https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20221205/BILLS-117hres -SUS.pdf; "US National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023 and Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023," Department of North American Affairs, December 28, 2022, https://en.mofa.gov.tw/News Content.aspx?n=1328&s=99391.

⁶⁰ "Gross Domestic Product, Fourth Quarter and Year 2023 (Second Estimate)," U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, February 28, 2024, accessed March 21, 2025, https://www.bea.gov/news/2024/gross-domesticproduct-fourth-quarter-and-year-2023-second-estimate; If the maximum loan for the entire period plus the maximum yearly grant is spent in 2023, based on the 2023 GDP, then it would amount to 0.014 percent of the U.S. GDP for 2023, or 14 one-thousandths.

⁶¹ Michael Martina, Yimou Lee and Ben Blanchard, "Exclusive: Taiwan considering multi-billion dollar arms

purchase from US, sources say," *Reuters*, February 17, 2025, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-considering-multi-billion-dollar-arms-purchase-us-sources-say-2025-02-17/.</u>

⁶² Michael Martina, Yimou Lee and Ben Blanchard, "Exclusive: Taiwan considering multi-billion dollar arms purchase from US, sources say," *Reuters*, February 17, 2025, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-</u>pacific/taiwan-considering-multi-billion-dollar-arms-purchase-us-sources-say-2025-02-17/.

⁶³ Jonathan Harman, "Taiwan's Missile Production Program: A Success Two Years Ahead of Schedule," *Global Taiwan*, October 30, 2024, <u>https://globaltaiwan.org/2024/10/taiwans-missile-programs/</u>.

⁶⁴ Michael Muir, "Taiwan Is Arming Itself, But Is It Choosing The Right Weapons?," 24/7 Wall St., December 26, 2024, <u>https://247wallst.com/military/2024/12/26/taiwan-is-arming-itself-but-is-it-choosing-the-right-weapons/</u>.

⁶⁵ Admiral John C. Aquilino, *Statement Before the House Armed Services Committee*, U.S. House of Representatives, March 20, 2024, accessed March 21, 2025,

https://www.congress.gov/118/meeting/house/116960/witnesses/HHRG-118-AS00-Wstate-AquilinoJ-20240320.pdf, 43.

⁶⁶ U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Appropriations, "House Passes Series of Security Supplemental Bills," April 22, 2024 <u>https://appropriations.house.gov/news/press-releases/house-passes-series-security-supplemental-bills</u>.

⁶⁷ Mac Thornberry and Kimberly Lehn, "To deter China, transform the Pacific Deterrence Initiative," *Defense One*, January 30, 2024, <u>https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2024/01/deter-china-transform-pacific-deterrence-initiative/393739/</u>.

⁶⁸ Freedom House, *Beijing's Global Media Influence: Authoritarian Expansion and the Power of Democratic Resilience*, 2022, <u>https://freedomhouse.org/report/beijing-global-media-influence/2022/authoritarian-expansion-power-democratic-resilience</u>.